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One of the many wonderful things about Judaism is 
that we have more than one New Year. Of course 
there is Rosh Hashanah in the autumn, but we also 
have one which attaches us closely to the rhythm of 
the seasons. It is pleasing to note that Tu BôShvat 
was marked by so many of our communities in so 
many imaginative ways. 
As you all know, the EUPJ Biennial Conference  
is now only two months away. One feature of our 
last gathering in London proved so popular that  
we are repeating it in Prague. Called ñDragonsô 
Denò, after a well-known television programme,  
our communities are invited to pitch a particular 
local project to receive a financial prize (not to 
mention a trophy) to further its aims.  
This was Rabbi David Mitchellôs idea and I am 
delighted to tell you that he will be running this 
competition again. The deadline for submitting 
ideas is March 15 so please put on your thinking 
caps and donôt delay your application. Further 
details on how to apply will be sent out soon,  
so do keep checking the EUPJ website. 
This is a good time to remind you that the EUPJ  
is not the only WUPJ region holding its biennial 

conference this year. 
Personally, I always find it 
fascinating and inspirational 
to attend the others, so here 
are the dates: SAUPJ (May 
10-13 in Johannesburg), 
IMPJ (June 1-2 in Kibbutz 
Shefayim), WUPJ-Latin 
America (August 2-4 in 
Recife) and UPJ (November 
15-18 in Melbourne). Full 
details can be found on their websites or by getting 
in touch via email, which can also be found on the 
sites. ï Miriam Kramer 

Chairmanôs Message 

February 2018 Contents 
1  Holocaust Remembrance 
1  Chairmanôs message 
5  Editorôs Note 
6  EUPJ Conference 
7  Community Connections 
8  Belgium 
9  France 
11 Germany 

12 Holland 
13 Hungary 
14 Italy  
14 Spain 
16 Switzerland 
16 UK 
19 Education 
20 IMPJ & WUPJ 

OVIEDO, ASTURIAS. The  
Beit Emunah community 
remembered the Shoah  
victims in a public ceremony 
before the monument in 
Oviedoôs central park. 
Representatives from the 
government of Asturias, from 
the town, from the gypsy, gay 
and lesbian communities and 
from the Protestant church 
attended the event. Beit 
Emunahôs President, Aida 
Oceransky, welcomed the 
guests and explained the 
importance of maintaining  
the memory of this traumatic 
event. People read poetry  
and lit six candles to 
remember all victims, Jewish 
and non-Jewish. 

Spain remembers victims and salutes survivors 
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BARCELONA, CATALONIA. Holocaust 
Remembrance Day was commemorated and 
organised by the Barcelona Municipal Government 
in honour of all groups that were victimised ï Jews, 
Roma, LGBT and others.  
Two ceremonies took place. The first was in the 
Catalonia Parliament with representatives of the 
Catalan government and civil society.  
Annette Cabelli, a survivor of Auschwitz, was 
invited as a special guest by the Catalonia 
Government and the City of Barcelona and was 
honoured at the event. Seven candles were lit in 
memory of those murdered. Annette represented all 
survivors and lit one of the candles in memory of the 
victims. Paula Melamed, Vice President of ATID, 
was also one of the candle lighters.  

The second was a public ceremony held outside 
the City Hall in Saint James Square at which another 
six candles were lit. ATIDôs President Silvia Leida 
was one of the speakers at the ceremony. 

Annette Cabelli lights one of the candles 

SANTIAGO, GALICIA. Bnei Israel continued its 
tradition with a series of events to commemorate the 
liberation of the Auschwitz death camp in particular 
and as a remembrance of the Shoah in general.  
The aim is to educate the Spanish society so as to 
reduce anti-Semitism, thinly disguised as anti-Israeli 
attitudes. 
On the eve of the 73rd anniversary, Bnei Israel 
marked this historic event and inaugurated an 
exhibition called ñThe Shoah: How it was humanly 
possibleò, in collaboration with Yad Vashem and  
the University of Santiago de Compostela.  
The Vice President for Cultural Affairs of the 
University and numerous members of Bnei Israel 
from many all over Galicia participated in the event, 
which was introduced by the communityôs President. 
The opening was followed by the presentation of the 
movie, ñThe short life of Anne Frankò, and the 
lighting of six candles, one for each of the six million 
Jews murdered during the Shoah. 
The Shoah exhibition will last till the end of 
February at the Fonseca Palace in Santiago. We 
would like to thank Yad Vashemôs itinerant exhibition 
section for providing most of the content, and the 
University of Santiago for providing and outfitting the 
exhibition premises. ï Fredy Sussman 

International Holocaust Remembrance Day 

Brought to life in Spain 

Advertisement poster for the exhibition:  
òThe Shoah: How it was humanly possible?ó  

Below. Views of the exhibition 

 

Survivor honoured 
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International Holocaust Remembrance Day 

Rome recognises the righteous 
At the end of January, Beth Hillel Rome and  
Gariwo (Gardens of the Righteous Worldwide), 
organised an event entitled "Righteous of Yesterday 
and Righteous of Today" in the House of Memory 
and History in Rome. 
Pupa Garribba, researcher of oral history, told  
the story of three Righteous of Yesterday, priests  

of the Archdiocese of 
Genoa, who were 
recognised as 
ñRighteous Among  
the Nationsò by  
Yad Vashem.  
They courageously 
collaborated with the 
Delegation for the 
Assistance of Jewish 
Emigrants (DELASEM) 
during the Nazi 
occupation of Genoa, 

saving thousands  
of Jews.  
The historian, Anna 
Foa, spoke about three 
Righteous of Today, 
none of them Jewish, 
chosen by the Gariwo 
Association: the 
guardian of Palmira 
archaeological site who 
was murdered by ISIS 
during the desperate 
attempt to defend a 
World Heritage Site;  
the tourist guide of the 
Bardo Museum in Tunis who saved a group of 
Italian tourists during a terrorist attack; and a brave 
nurse who witnessed the Rwandan genocide during 
which she lost her husband and three children while 
she was trying to help the wounded.  

ï Fabio Benjamin Fantini Pupa Garribba 

Anna Foa 

Paula Melamed (left) representing ATID at the Barcelonaõs memorial event. Right: With other candle lighters 

BARCELONA, CATALONIA. Bet Shalom held its 
own remembrance ceremony with the participation of 
Auschwitz survivor, Annette Cabelli, and Nora Gaon 
from the Ghetto Fightersô House Museum, Lohamei 
HaGetaôot, in Israel. 
It was a moving 
tribute to the victims 
and the survivors 
who helped build 
Israel. 
In addition,  
two cultural events 
were also organised 
during the same 
week ï a music 
concert with Linda 
Sixou, Sephardic 
singer; and a 

conference on ñPerspectives on Education and 
Remembrance about the Holocaust. A Dialog 
between Israel and Cataloniaò.  
Bet Shalom is working towards visibility and 

recognition of the 
meaning of the Shoah 
and is currently working 
with the Catalan 
government to develop 
an educational 
programme to be 
included in the 
curriculum of junior  
and high schools. 

Lighting Remembrance 
candles at Bet Shalom 

Visibility and recognition key for Bet Shalom 

Keeping their memories alive 
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EDGWARE & HENDON, LONDON. In January,  
180 13-year-old students from Canons High School 
visited Edgware & Hendon Reform Synagogue to 
participate in an educational programme on the 
Shoah. For many, it was the first time that they had 
set foot inside a synagogue. 
The Mayor and Mayoress of Barnet, Dr Matthew 
Offord MP and Alderman Richard Romain were 
among the distinguished guests who were in 
attendance. They were welcomed by Rabbi Daniel 
Smith and Rabbi Emily Jurman. The event was led 
by EHRSô Youth and Education departments.  
There were more than 40 volunteers from the 
community who made the day memorable for their 
younger visitors and were on hand to answer 
questions and assist with a workshop based on 
Irene Sendler, a Catholic social worker in the 
Warsaw Ghetto, who saved about 2500 Jewish 
children during the war. 
Eva Clarke, who was born in Mauthausen 
Concentration Camp, Austria, on 29 April 1945, was 

present at the ceremony. Eva shared her life story 
with an attentive and intrigued audience, and 
answered questions afterwards. She has dedicated 
her life to sharing her remarkable story. 
At the end of the afternoon, six memorial candles 
were lit for the six million Jews who died in the 
Shoah, and a seventh candle was lit to remember 
subsequent world genocides. 

International Holocaust Remembrance Day 

¦ƴƛǘŜŘ YƛƴƎŘƻƳ Ǉŀȅǎ ǘǊƛōǳǘŜ ƛƴ ƳǳƭǝǇƭŜ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ 
NEWCASTLE. This year saw North East schools, 
churches and local councils participating in a variety 
of events to raise awareness of the Shoah and of 
genocide in other countries. Members of Newcastle 
Reform Synagogue and the United Hebrew 
Congregation were very involved and the attendance 
was high. In effect, what was designated as 
óHolocaust Remembrance Dayô became óHolocaust 
Remembrance Daysô. 

According to Brenda Dinsdale of Newcastle 
Reform, North Tyneside Council started the week  
by illuminating the tower at Segedunum, the areaôs 
museum of Roman artefacts. Counsellor Muriel 
Green pressed the button and the tower was bathed 
in purple light ï Holocaust Remembrance Dayôs 
thematic colour. 
St Maryôs Catholic School in Longbenton hosted  
an outstanding evening of music and speakers.  
The keynote address was given by Simon Wallfisch, 
grandson of celebrated musician Anita Lasker 
Wallfisch. Simon told his grandmotherôs story and 
ended his presentation with a salutary talk about 
historical anti-Semitism and its impact today. 
Arek Hersh, now almost 90 years of age, visited 
the region several times. He was guest speaker at 
North Tynesideôs major event and joined with other 
speakers at local schools to talk of his incarceration 
in several concentration camps. He visited Carlisle 
and participated in Newcastleôs exhibition at the  
City Library. 

Arek Hersh (second from right) at the Newcastle City 
Libraryõs exhibition 

Without memory, there  

is no culture. Without 

memory, there would be  

no civilization, no society, 

no future. ï Elie Wiesel 
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EUPJ 

Tu BôShvat is all about rebirth, 
regrowth and renewal. Planting 
trees in Israel has always been a 
priority, whether for the pioneers, 
the Jewish National Fund, the 
government or the people, and it 
is an exciting time for everyone 
who participates.  
Planting a tree has an  
impact on every individual who 
participates, more so if itôs being 
planted in Israel. Although we 
couldnôt include everyoneôs  
Tu BôShvat celebrations in this 
issue, we have a wonderful 
selection of different 
communities that held their 
ceremonies during this ñNew 
Year of Treesò. 
Coming up next week is Purim, 
the biggest party of all the Jewish holidays. In Israel, 
there are dozens of street parades and parties 
throughout the country. People start dressing up a 
week before and are happy and proud to be seen 
celebrating this glorious day ï when Esther saved 
the Jews from certain death. Communities around 
the world also love to host Purim parties, fancy-dress 
services and more and we look forward to hearing 
about all of them. 
As you know, during Purim services, we read the 
entire Book of Esther, the whole ñMegillahò, a word 

that has become synonymous with 
a long, involved story told in great 
detail, not only relating to Purim. 
  Whatever your community is 
planning to do for Purim this year, 
donôt forget to send us a summary 
of your events with photos and 
captions. We know theyôll be 
colourful and we look forward to 
including them all in the next 
EUPJ newsletter.  
  But donôt wait till you publish  
your monthly newsletters. Send 
everything to me as soon after 
Purim as possible. We donôt want 
you to miss seeing your 
celebrations in the newsletter. 
  Have a festive Purim. ï Darryl 
Egnal (newsletter@eupj.org) 

Editorôs Note 
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Community Connections 

Last year, Beth Hillel and IJC, our communities in 
Brussels, decided to move their respective 
congregations into one building. They decided to 
visit two communities in London, Mosaic Reform  
and Mosaic Liberal, which had already gone down 
that path and were sharing the same building while 
maintaining their 
own religious 
identity. The aim 
was to learn from 
their counterpartsô 
experiences. 
In January, Steve 
Brummel, President 
of IJC, and David 
Weis, Board 
Member of Beth 
Hillel, visited the 
Mosaic Community 
in Harrow at the 
instigation of 
Michael Reik, EUPJ 
Board Member and 
Member of Mosaic 
Reform. 
Steve and David 
attended the Friday night and Shabbat morning 
services at Mosaic Reform and Mosaic Liberal, 
witnessed a delightful Shabbat Shira service for 
children under 5 and shared in a joint Kiddush.  

The next day, Steve returned to learn about how the 
communities managed the Cheder at Mosaic, which 
now included children from four communities ï the 
three Mosaic communities (Hatch End Masorti being 
the third) and the neighbouring Kol Chai Reform 
Synagogue. Steve was impressed by the Bar/Bat 

Mitzvah classes. 
Hatch End Masorti 
is part of the 
Mosaic Cultural 
Group with its own 
separate building 
in Hatch End, 
which is about 
three kilometres 
away. It is the 
intention that all 
three communities 
share one building 
with three separate 
sanctuaries, if a 
suitable site can  
be found to build  
a suitable building 
large enough to 
take all of them. 

The Brussels representatives took away many new 
ideas from their trip, which they believe can be put 
into practice in their communities. ï Michael Reik and 
Sarah Smerald 

Similarities across countries: Brussels & London 

(L-R) Lawrence Chadwick, Chairman, Mosaic Reform; Rabbi Kathleen Middleton, Mosaic Reform; Michael Reik, 
Vice Chairman, EUPJ; Steve Brummel, Chairman, IJC Brussels; Daniel Brown, Chairman, Mosaic Liberal; David Weis, 
Board Member, Beth Hillel Brussels; and Rabbi Frank Dabba Smith, Mosaic Liberal 

Hot off the press is the news of the initial stages of 
a twinning programme between Beth Hillel in Rome 
(left) and GIL in Geneva (right). GIL is arranging a 
meeting between Mario Castelnuovo, an Italian 
speaker on its Board, to meet with Fabio Fantini, 
Beth Hillelôs Vice President, in Rome.  

This is an excellent example of how a newly-
formed community (Beth Hillel) can benefit from  
the experience of a very well-established and 

experienced community (GIL).  
Young communities who wish to have the 
opportunity to benefit from the experience of 
twinning with a well-established community, 
perhaps with similar language possibilities,  
can contact Michael Reik on 
jhgroup.t21@btinternet.com or Sarah  
Smerald communityconnections@eupj.org. 

 ð Michael Reik and Sarah Smerald 

New partnership in the making 

mailto:jhgroup.t21@btinternet.com
mailto:communityconnections@eupj.org
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IJC Brussels had a great start in its new home in the 
Beth Hillel building with its first Shabbat services in 
January. Although it was still the holiday period, the 
IJC had a large turn-out. 
The IJC has embarked on an experiment. We  
have moved into the building built by our French-
speaking Progressive sister-congregation, Beth 
Hillel, and will share the site with them for all 
services and events. This co-habitation requires  
lots of goodwill to make it work, we are happy to  
say there is plenty on both sides.  
IJC and Beth Hillel are not alone as we tread down 

this path. There are two Progressive communities 
outside London, one UK Reform and the other UK 
Liberal, sharing the same building in Harrow. They 
call themselves the Mosaic Communities. They 
maintain their distinct identities with a schedule of 
separate services, but many other activities are held 
in common, including the Hebrew School. They find 
the synergies generated keep their congregations 
active and forward-looking.  
The Mosaic Communities kindly extended an 
invitation to IJC and Beth Hillel to come and witness 
them in action. Beth Hillel Board Member, David 
Weis, and I took up this invitation and travelled to 
London. We received a very warm welcome and 
many opportunities to discuss in detail the pluses 
and pitfalls of a co-habitation arrangement. The 
pluses overwhelm the minuses. I now know that IJC 
and Beth Hillel have a fraternal friend who is rooting 
for our success and can serve as a sounding board 
for issues that arise.  
The IJC held a fundraising dinner on Monday 
January 29, which featuring a talk by the curator  
of the US Holocaust Museum exhibition at the 
European Parliament on Nazi Propaganda. The way 
the Nazi movement, from its beginnings in 1920, 
used modern advertising methods coupled with 
intentional falsehood is a lesson not lost in today's 
political environment. ï Steven Brummel 

Belgium 

Sharing a new path 

Save the dates: Purim Masquerade Ball & Brunch 
IJC members, Anya Topolski and Lisa Kelman, are 
organising a Purim Ball in Brussels to raise money 
for Our House Project, a local organisation 
providing support to refugees. They are inviting 
several local Jewish organisations, including IJC 

and Beth Hillel members and friends.  
It will be an evening of extravagance and excess, 
with a bar rich in cocktails (for a fee), dancing, 
music and hors d'oeuvres.  
The event takes place on March 3 at 20:00. You 
can buy tickets in advance or on site, but there are 
a limited number of tickets. Please support this fun 
event! Register here. 
And what better way to recover from IJC's 
Masquerade Ball than by enjoying Beth Hillelôs 
Purim Brunch on Sunday March 4. Tasty treats, 
a hot and cold buffet, coffee, tea, juice and more, 
including fun and games for the whole family. 
Everyone is welcome from 11:00. 

(L-R) David Weis, Steven Brummel 

http://www.ourhouseproject.org
mailto:purimmasqueradeball@gmail.com
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Belgium 

The IJC Community celebrated the New Year  
of Trees with a Tu BôShvat Seder that united  
the community with the Hebrew School children. 
Rabbi Ira Goldberg led a slightly abbreviated 
Shabbat service so that everyone could join together 
at the end to discuss the meaning of this holiday.  
Originally designed to mark the date for the tithing 
of fruit and the end of the fruit crop of the previous 
year, today Tu BôShvat has taken on different 
meanings, including the revival and redemption  
of land, protection of the environment, and a  
promise of renewed life and spring to come,  
even in the midst of winter. 
We all divided into small groups, spending a  
few minutes at each of the four tables. Led by  
the Hebrew School students with the support of  
their teachers, we discussed the meanings and 
symbolism of the four different types of fruits  
and spices the parents had brought to share  
with community. 
The first table had fruits that were 
edible on the outside, but had a hard 
inner pit, such as dates, olives, 
cherries, peaches and avocados. We 
talked about people with personalities 
similar to these fruits; those who are 
soft on the outside, but have a tough 
interior. We decided that this could  
be a good or a bad thing ï sometimes 
people need tough interiors to stand 
up for themselves, and other times  
a hard core can represent bitterness 
or anger. 
The second table had fruits that 
were completely edible, such as figs, 
grapes, apples and berries. These 
fruits represent people who are good 

through and through ï do good deeds, study Torah, 
etc. Some of the children wondered if it would be 
better for our leaders to be like these types of fruit, or 
if some toughness was also important to be 
successful in this role. 
At the third table, we had fruits that were hard on 
the outside, but soft on the inside, like the famous 
Israeli ñsabra fruitò (prickly pears). ñSabraò is often 
used to describe Israelis themselves ï prickly 
exteriors with hearts of gold. 
And at the fourth table, we smelled delicious  
spices such as nutmeg, cloves and cinnamon. 
These, Rabbi Ira told us, remind us that there  
is more to life than just what we can see with  
our eyes. 
At the end of the Seder, we sang songs, led  
by the Hebrew school students. 
We thank everyone who brought the food to  
be shared, and everyone who participated in  
this special event. 

Uniting the community 

The fourth gathering of French-speaking Liberal 
Jewish communities will be hosted by the Parisian 
communities next month. The encounter will include 
Shabbat services, meetings, workshops, meals and 
music in a convivial atmosphere.  
The Rabbis, leaders and members of some 15 
communities from France, Belgium, Luxembourg 
and Switzerland will come together to exchange 
ideas and reflect on Jewish life and the prospects  
for developing a Judaism anchored in tradition yet 
modern, open and consistent with citizenship 
obligations.  
These Francophone events, which have become  
a regular biennial fixture, were previously held in 
Lyon, Toulouse and Brussels. 
Under the banner, ñLiving our Judaism in a 

Complex Worldò, the event will feature three 
conferences: ñThe Liberal communities in our 
countriesò; ñWelcoming the strangerò and ñIsrael  
and our communitiesò.  
The rabbis will present their vision of Liberal 
Judaism in 2030 and workshops will be held on  
the challenges facing our communities. Services, 
Shabbat meals and Havdalah will play key roles in 
the weekend. This three-day Shabbaton will offer 
many moments of relaxation, music and informal 
dialogue.  
The Francophone Encounter will be held from 
Friday March 23 at 14:00 to Sunday March 25 at 
16:00. The event is open to all French speakers.  
Call +33-1 44 37 48 48 or visit the website  
www.ajl-france.org. ï Marc Konczaty 

4th Encounter of Francophone Liberal Judaism 

France 

http://www.ajl-france.org
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France 

Learning about Tu BôShvat together 
Keren Or in Lyon started Erev Tu BôShvat with  
a special session of our Beit Midrash dedicated  
to study Midrashim and Talmudic texts related to  
Tu BôShvat and the preservation of nature.  
Rabbi Haim Casas presented all who attended 
with a selection of extracts from the Torah and 
Talmud, some concentrating on respect for fruit 
trees in particular, and others with an eye to 
symbolic representation of trees and mankind. 
The evening continued with a wonderful  
Tu BôShvat Seder interspersed with readings  
of passages from the Psalms. 

 MJLF WEST (BEAUGRENELLE)  

 

Tu BõShvat with 
Rabbi Yann Boissière 
at MJLF West (BGR) 
attracted nearly  
100 participants, 
including a sizeable 
group of candidates 
for conversion.  

East & West MJLF celebrate Tu BôShvat 

  MJLF EAST (SURMELIN) 

 
 

Rabbi Floriane Chinsky led the Tu BôShvat celebration at  
MJLF East (Surmelin) with much singing.  
Participants took turns to read from the splendid Haggadah 
that Floriane wrote for the occasion.  
As in 2017, the community celebrated the holiday with Arzenu.  
ï Robert Ley 

Rabbi Floriane Chinsky with Robert 
Ley, President, Arzenu France 


